GRAND VALLEY METRO COUNCIL

Board Meeting
February 4, 2021
8:30 a.m.
Electronic Meeting 

VIA Zoom
MINUTES

1. Call to Order

Mike DeVries called the meeting to order at 8:35 a.m.    
Members Present:
Rick Baker


At-Large Member

Nora Balgoyen


At-Large Member

Thad Beard


City of Rockford

Wayman Britt


Kent County

Mike Burns


City of Lowell
Tom Butcher


GVSU

Gary Carey


City of Walker

Dan Carlton


Georgetown Township
Dave Datema


Tallmadge Township

Deb Diepenhorst


Cannon Township
Mike DeVries


Grand Rapids Township

Rob DeWard


Gaines Township

Brian Donovan


At-Large Member
Adam Elenbaas


Allendale Township
Shay Gallagher


Village of Sparta
Curtis Holt



City of Wyoming

Jim Holtvluwer


Ottawa County

Diane Jones


Kent County

Doug LaFave


East Grand Rapids

      Jeff Thornton


Village of Caledonia
Jonathan Seyferth


City of Coopersville

Steve Kepley


City of Kentwood
Ross Leisman


Ada Township
Greg Madura


Alpine Township

Steve Maas


City of Grandville 
Brenda McNabb-Stange

City of Hastings

John Niemela


City of Belding

Jack Poll



City of Wyoming

Patricia Rayl


Village of Middleville
Amos Tillema


Byron Township 

Al Vanderberg


Ottawa County
Laurie Van Haitsma

Jamestown Township
Cameron VanWyngarden

Plainfield Township
Mike Verhulst


City of Grand Rapids
Mark Washington


City of Grand Rapids

Patrick Waterman


City of Hudsonville
Lynee Wells


City of Grand Rapids
Members Absent:

Mandy Bolter


Kent County

Robyn Britton


Nelson Township

Joshua Eggleston


City of Wayland

Rachel Gokey


Village of Sand Lake

Kevin Green


Algoma Township

Jerry Hale



Lowell Township

Bryan Harrison


Caledonia Township

Mike Womack


City of Cedar Springs

Open



City of Ionia
Open 



City of Greenville
Open



Courtland

Open



Cascade Township

Others Present:
John Weiss


Grand Valley Metro Council
Gayle McCrath


Grand Valley Metro Council

Laurel Joseph


Grand Valley Metro Council

Jason Moore


Grand Valley Metro Council


Dennis Kent


MDOT
Mark Rambo


City of Kentwood

Megan Rydecki


Consumers Energy


Matt McConnon


Courtland Township
Voting Tally GVMC Board Meeting February 4, 2021
	

	
	
	
	

	Member
	Quorum 
	Motion on Schedule
	

	Algoma
	 
	 
	

	Ada
	X
	yes
	

	Allendale
	X
	yes
	

	Alpine
	X
	yes
	

	Belding
	X
	yes
	

	Byron
	X
	yes
	

	Caledonia
	 
	 
	

	Village of Caledonia
	X
	yes
	

	Cannon
	X
	yes
	

	Cascade
	 
	 
	

	Cedar Springs
	 
	 
	

	Coopersville
	X
	yes
	

	Courtland
	 
	 
	

	East GR
	X
	yes
	

	Gaines
	X
	yes
	

	Georgetown
	X
	yes
	

	GR - Mark Washington
	X
	 
	

	GR - Mike Verhulst
	X
	yes
	

	GR - Lynee Wells
	X
	yes
	

	GR Township
	X
	yes
	

	Grandville
	X
	yes
	

	Greenville
	 
	 
	

	Hastings
	X
	yes
	

	Hudsonville
	X
	yes
	

	Ionia
	 
	 
	

	Jamestown
	X
	yes
	

	Kentwood
	X
	yes
	

	Lowell
	X
	yes
	

	Lowell Township
	 
	 
	

	Middleville
	X
	no
	

	Nelson Township
	 
	 
	

	Plainfield
	X
	yes
	

	Rockford
	X
	yes
	

	Sand Lake
	 
	 
	

	Village of Sparta
	X
	yes
	

	Tallmadge
	X
	yes
	

	Walker
	X
	yes
	

	Wyoming Curtis Holt
	X
	yes
	

	Wyoming Jack Poll
	X
	yes
	

	Wayland
	 
	 
	

	 
	 
	 
	

	GVSU - Tom Butcher
	X
	yes
	

	Ottawa County - Al Vanderberg
	X
	yes
	

	Ottawa County - Jim Holtvluwer
	X
	yes
	

	Kent County - Mandy Bolter
	 
	 
	

	Kent County Diane Jones
	X
	yes
	

	Kent County Wayman Britt
	X
	yes
	

	At Large - Brian Donovan
	X
	yes
	

	At Large - Rick Baker
	X
	yes
	

	At Large - Open
	 
	 
	

	At Large - Nora Balgoyen
	X
	yes
	

	 
	Quorum Present
	Motion Passed
	


2. Roll Call

Quorum Present

3. Public Comment

None
4. Approval of Minutes 
MOTION – To Approve the December 2020 GVMC Board Meeting Minutes.  MOVE – Britt.  SUPPORT – Poll.  MOTION CARRIED.
5. Oath of Office
The Oath of Office was administered to Dave Datema of Tallmadge Twp., Amos Tillema of Byron Twp., and Curtis Holt of Wyoming.
6. Approval of REGIS Board 

MOTION – To Approve the REGIS Board as Listed in Attachment.  MOVE – Cary.  SUPPORT – Vanderberg.  MOTION CARRIED.
7. GVMC Schedule
MOTION – To Approve the GVMC 2020/21 Board Meeting Schedule.  MOVE – Maas.  SUPPORT – Madura.

Discussion ensued regarding whether or not the amendment made in February 2020 to the GVMC By-Laws (as authored by GVMC legal counsel) would be sufficient to allow for fewer than monthly Board meetings and the moving of the October meeting as stated in the Articles of Incorporation.

AMENDED MOTION – To Approve the GVMC 2020/21 Board Meeting Schedule and ask Executive Director to contact the GVMC attorney for clarification on possible ambiguity regarding the number of meetings and October meeting questions as they pertain to the By-Laws and Articles of Incorporation requirements.  MOVE – Maas.  SUPPORT -  Britt.  MOTION CARRIED.  
8. Update from Executive Committee on Process for Executive Committee Nomination

Al Vanderberg drew on his 20 yrs. experience in the Metro Council and the institutional knowledge acquired over that time to reported on the history of GVMC and the methods / process of nominating Executive Committee members.  See memo text below.
“I thought that the most recent GVMC Board of Directors meeting was a relatively painful meeting, not because there was dissent, but because there is apparently a significant lack of understanding of the type of organization the GMVC is, who it serves, and why membership is constituted the way it has been over the years.   As Past Chair, with well over 20-years of experience working with GVMC, I think that I have a responsibility to assist with resolving this matter.

The Metro Council is a governmental services organization created under the PA 292 of 1989, Metropolitan Councils Act.   GVMC exists to serve its members with services members need and desire and that are provided by decision of the Board of Directors.  To emphasize this further, the GVMC is NOT an organization that provides services to the public directly and is NOT a political organization.  

The membership of GVMC is not elected to the GVMC, most are elected or appointed to the counties, cities, townships and villages that GVMC was created to serve.  The counties, cities, townships and villages make their own independent decisions on whom to appoint to the GVMC Board of Directors.  Typically, leaders of these jurisdictions have been selected such as mayors, township supervisors, village presidents or manager representatives that have the authority to speak on behalf of the appointing jurisdiction.  GVMC membership includes four “at-large” seats among its membership.

Executive Committee Membership consists of eleven members who are predominantly drawn from the GVMC Board Membership.  The Executive Committee consists of the Chair, Vice-Chair, Secretary and Treasurer.  Executive Committee membership has traditionally included the Mayor or City Manager of Grand Rapids and the County Administrators of Kent and Ottawa Counties as permanent seats; the Executive Director in a non-voting capacity as a permanent seat; and a balance between city and township representation for the seven remaining members.

GVMC has utilized criteria or filters over the years to determine Executive Committee membership; not to say that there haven’t been exceptions but for the most part these criteria have been consistently utilized:

· Government Type – due to the differences in between counties, cities & villages; and townships, Executive Committee membership has been designed to have a representative balance of types of governments for many reasons which many of you know and I won’t elucidate here.

· MPO Status – Preference has been given to communities that are members of the MPO.  The MPO represents by far the greatest share of funding and activity of GVMC.  Some may not realize it but each time we are having a GVMC Meeting, we are also concurrently having an MPO meeting.  Gayle does two sets of minutes for each meeting and parses out the non-MPO members vote in the minutes of the MPO meeting for those items that pertain to the MPO.

· Geographic Balance – cities & villages, and township representation has been taken from both Kent and Ottawa Counties in proper proportion between the two.

· Other GVMC Agency Knowledge/Service – Preference has been shown to GVMC Board Members whose communities are part of REGIS and/or LGROW.

· Need for Special Talent or Expertise – Preference has been given at times to someone with unique talent or expertise which is needed at a certain time.  For example, a BDO Seidman Partner served as Treasurer for years when financial management was a greater concern than currently.

The reality is the that the demographic makeup of the Executive Committee has far more to do with the people who are elected and appointed to positions at the city, township and village level and then appointed to the GVMC by their respective councils and boards and not due to the preference of the Executive Committee or GVMC Board of Directors.  For example, the City of Grand Rapids decided to appoint the male City Manager to replace the female Mayor on the Executive Committee that changed the demographic makeup of the Executive Committee which had no say in the matter.  Grand Rapids also could have decided to appoint one of their other GMVC Board Member appointees who is female to the Executive Committee but chose not to.  In the past 3 years we went from an Executive Committee with one female member and zero African American members to an Executive Committee with zero female members and two African American members, none of which was due to any decision of the GVMC Board or Executive Committee!

I believe that we are on the right course with the mix of governmental membership on the Executive Committee.  Racial and gender equity will change over the years based on who is elected and appointed to city, village and township offices.  

I think there would be value in documenting the Executive Committee appointment process in writing prior to seeking nominations later this year and offer to write a first draft if so desired.”
Discussion ensued regarding the need to follow a documented process and criteria, in a timely and transparent manner.

The Board agreed to accept Al Vanderberg’s offer to create documentation of a process and criteria to bring back to the Board.

9. Adjourn 9:40 a.m.

MOTION to Adjourn.  MOVE – Carey.  SUPPORT – Poll.  MOTION CARRIED.
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